
REGULAR SESSION  TUESDAY AUGUST 22, 2017  
The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found 
the following members present: Terry Boose and Bruce Wilde. Joe Hintz on vacation. 
 
 17-256 
 
IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 
AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT 
 
Bruce Wilde moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 
WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron 
County Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for 
payment; now therefore 

 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 
Schedule 08/22/17 and authorizes the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Terry Boose seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
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17-257 
 
IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING REQUESTS FOR EXPENDITURE OF OVER $1,000.00 
SUBMITTED TO THE BOARD AUGUST 22, 2017 

 
Bruce Wilde moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 
WHEREAS, requests for expenditures of over $1,000.00 have been submitted for approval by the Board 
of Huron County Commissioners as follows: 

 
Building & Grounds 
G.L.A. Water, Inc. Cooling tower & hot water boiler management program  $6,993.42 
   for Administration Bldg., Downtown Bldgs, JFS, & Jail     now therefore 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the requests for 
expenditure of over $1,000.00 as listed above; and further 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 

      
Terry Boose seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
 
17-258 

 
A RESOLUTION:  DECLARING THAT THE UNLAWFUL DISTRIBUTION OF 
PRESCRIPTION PAIN PILLS HAS CREATED A PUBLIC NUISANCE IN HURON COUNTY 
AND HAS CAUSED HARM TO THE RESIDENTS OF HURON COUNTY. 
 
 Mr. Bruce Wilde moved that the following Resolution be adopted: 
 
 WHEREAS, the Board of County Commissioners is the policy-determining body of the County 
and may act in any matter not specifically prohibited by general law; 
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 WHEREAS, the Board of County Commissioners may sue and be sued in any court; 
 

WHEREAS, the Board of County Commissioners has the authority to take action to protect the 
public welfare of the citizens of Huron County; 

 
WHEREAS, there exists a serious public health and safety crisis in Huron County involving opioid 

abuse, addiction, morbidity, and mortality; 
 
WHEREAS, the Controlled Substances Act (“CSA”) and its implementing regulations create 

restrictions on the distribution of controlled substances. See 21 U.S.C. §§ 801–971 (2006); 21 C.F.R. §§ 
1300–1321 (2009).  The CSA authorizes the DEA to establish a registration program for manufacturers, 
distributors, and dispensers of controlled substances designed to prevent the diversion of legally produced 
controlled substances into the illicit market. H.R. Rep. No. 91-1444, 1970 U.S.C.C.A.N. 4566, 4572 (Sept. 
10, 1970); see 21 U.S.C. § 801(2); 21 U.S.C. §§ 821-824, 827, 880.  Any entity that seeks to become 
involved in the production or chain of distribution of controlled substances must first register with the DEA.  
21 U.S.C. § 822; 21 C.F.R. § 1301.11. 

 
WHEREAS, wholesale distributors of Schedule II drugs—controlled substances with a “high 

potential for abuse,” 21 U.S.C. §§ 812(b), 812(2)(A)-(C)—must maintain “effective control against 
diversion of particular controlled substances into other than legitimate medical, scientific, and industrial 
channels,” id. § 823(b)(1). In addition, distributors that supply controlled substances to pharmacies must 
“design and operate a system to disclose to the [distributor] suspicious orders of controlled substances” and, 
in turn, disclose those suspicious orders to the DEA. 21 C.F.R. § 1301.74(b). “Suspicious orders include 
orders of unusual size, orders deviating substantially from a normal pattern, and orders of unusual 
frequency.” 

 
WHEREAS, recent media sources have documented the role of wholesale distributors in 

contributing to this public health and safety crisis by refusing to abide by federal regulations specifically 
designed to prevent the diversion of prescription opiates into the illicit market; 

 
WHEREAS, Paul T. Farrell, Jr., a West Virginia attorney licensed to practice law in Ohio, has 

designed a plan and assembled a national consortium of elite trial counsel to investigate, pursue civil 
litigation and hold responsible the wholesale distributors who repeatedly violated federal law and dumped 
millions of prescription opiates into communities across the country; 

 
WHEREAS, the Board of County Commissioners has the authority to abate, or cause to be abated, 

any public nuisance including those acts that significantly interfere with public health, safety, and peace; 
 

WHEREAS, the retention of special counsel is necessary and desirable given the expertise required to 
prosecute this complex case against the wholesale distributors.  The citizens of Huron County will benefit 
from the retention of special counsel on a contingent fee basis.  There is no fee if there is no recovery.  
There is no reimbursement of litigation expenses if there is no recovery.  Such counsel shall not exercise 
any administrative discretion in the formulation of public policy, expenditure of public funds, enforcement 
of laws, rules and regulations of the state or any political subdivision, or execution of public trusts.  The 
Huron County Commissioners shall retain the authority to decide the disposition of the case and maintain 
absolute control of the litigation and seek approval of the Court of Common Pleas to retain special counsel 
pursuant to ORC 305.14. 

THERFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Huron County Commissioners hereby declare that 
opiate abuse, addiction, morbidity and mortality is a serious public health and safety crisis in Huron County, 
Ohio, and is a public nuisance; 

 
FURTHERMORE, the Huron County Commissioners hereby retain the law firm of GREENE, 

KETCHUM, FARRELL, BAILEY & TWEEL, LLP, with Paul T. Farrell, Jr., Esq. to serve as lead counsel, on a 
contingent fee basis, to investigate and hold accountable the wholesale distributors in the chain of 
distribution of prescription opiates who caused this public nuisance and abate the same by seeking all civil 
remedies which may be afforded under law.  Any such civil action shall be filed in federal court and 
LANCIONE & LANCIONE, LLC shall serve as local counsel.            and further 

 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations 
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of the Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings 
open to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the 
Ohio Revised Code. 

 
Mr. Terry Boose seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as 
follows:  

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
 
17-259 

 
A RESOLUTION:  TO JOIN WITH THE PROSECUTING ATTORNEY IN FILING APPLICATION TO 
THE COURT OF COMMON PLEAS REGARDING THE APPOINTMENT OF OUTSIDE COUNSEL 
PURSUANT TO SECTION 305.14 OF THE OHIO REVISED CODE. 

 
Mr. Bruce Wilde moved that the following Resolution be adopted: 
 

 WHEREAS, Section 305.14 of the Ohio Revised Code provides that the Court of Common Pleas, upon the 
application of the Prosecuting Attorney and the Board of County Commissioners may authorize the employment of 
legal counsel to assist the Prosecuting Attorney, the Board or any other county officer in any matter of public business 
coming before said board or officer; and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Prosecuting Attorney and the Board of County Commissioners of Huron County determine 
that it is necessary for the Board to have outside counsel to assist it in regard to the investigation and pursuit of civil 
litigation to abate or cause to be abated the public nuisance of opioid abuse, addiction morbidity and mortality caused 
by the opiate drug wholesale distributors. 
 
 WHEREAS, the Board of Huron County Commissioners desires to employ the law firm of GREENE, 
KETCHUM, FARRELL, BAILEY & TWEEL, LLP effective A, 2017 for the investigation and pursuit of civil 
litigation to abate or cause to be abated the public nuisance of opioid abuse, addiction morbidity and mortality caused 
by the opiate drug wholesale distributors. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Board of County Commissioners of Huron County State 
of Ohio, that the Board hereby joins with the Prosecuting Attorney of Huron County in filling application with the 
Court of Common Pleas for the authorization, pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14, to employ GREENE, 
KETCHUM, FARRELL, BAILEY & TWEEL, LLP as special counsel to assist the Board of Huron County 
Commissioners in connection with the investigation and pursuit of civil litigation to abate or cause to be abated the 
public nuisance of opioid abuse, addiction morbidity and mortality caused by the opiate drug wholesale distributors 
on a contingent fee basis. 
 
 BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Clerk of this Board of County Commissioners is hereby directed 
to forward certified copies of this Resolution to the Huron County Prosecuting Attorney and the law firm of GREENE, 
KETCHUM, FARRELL, BAILEY & TWEEL, LLP.                 and further 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Mr. Terry Boose seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
 
 

 
 

17-260 
 
IN THE MATTER OF DECLARING 2018 DOG LICENSE FEES – 1YR., 3YR., AND 
PERMANENT LICENSE FEES FOR HURON COUNTY  
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Bruce Wilde moved the adoption of the following resolution:  
 
WHEREAS,  Ohio House Bill 59 (Budget Bill) amended Sections 955.01, 955.05, 955.06, 955.07, 
955.08 and 955.09 of the Ohio Revised Code regarding establishment of mandated options for dog 
registration for a 1 year dog license or 3 year dog license or permanent dog license effective December 1, 
2017;                                                                                                                                                           and 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio House Bill 59 amended Section 955.14 (C) of the Ohio Revised Code regarding the 
fee amounts payable to the college of veterinary medicine for the Ohio State University for each dog and 
kennel registration;                                                                                                                                     and 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio House Bill 59 amended Section 955.14 (A) of the Ohio Revised Code regarding an 
established ratio for dog registration fees to $2.00 for each year of dog registration, and $20.00 for a 
permanent dog registration, which is not transferable; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Huron County Auditor is now required to annually administer a multi-option dog owner 
registration fee system effective December 1, 2017 beginning with the 2018 dog license renewal and 
purchase period; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Huron County Dog Warden agency is also available to assist in processing multi-year 
dog registrations;                                                                                                                       now therefore      
   
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby authorize the Huron 
County Auditor to receive dog license fees for the year 2018 in accordance with Ohio House Bill 59 and 
subsequent to OSU College of Veterinary Medicine as follows: 
 

1 year Dog License Fees $18.00 per dog per ORC 955.14, $18.00 late fee 
penalty per ORC 955.05 

3 year Dog License Fees $54.00 per dog per ORC 955.14 

Permanent Dog License Fees $180.00 per dog per ORC 955.14                                         

Kennel Fee $90.00 per ORC 955.14 

OSU College of Veterinary Medicine  .10 cents 1-Yr., .30 cents 3-Yr., $1.00-Permanent 
per ORC 955.14 

                                                                                                                                                        and further                                                              
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Terry Boose seconded the motion.  
 
Discussion: Janet Ketchum, citizen, stated she is not opposed to an increase, would like to know what the 
increase is for. Ms. Ketchum read the letter to the editor she submitted to the Norwalk Reflector. Mr. 
Ousley stated the Dog Warden does not receive general fund money, they are self-funded through the dog 
license, pick up board and care, citations. Out of that they have vehicle maintenance, vehicle 
replacements, wages, insurance, food. Mr. Ousley explained he and Mr. Jasinski worked alone for many 
years so they could watch the budget so they could operate. Mr. Ousley answered that they do go out to 
check for license and call people. Everything done out there comes out of the fee. In order for them to get 
up to proper manning felt there an increase due. Was raised in 2013 and now we have hired two part 
time. Would like to hire one full time. With just two full time it is very hard and have to close the office 
more. Are open for an hour on Saturday and Sunday when somebody is there cleaning. Ms. Ketchum 
asked the time. Mr. Ousley stated they would need to set a specific time, but anytime someone is working 
the door is unlocked. Someone has to be there every day of the week. Somebody is on call 24/7. Don’t 
pick up stray dogs. Pick up after hours is injured dog, dog bite and cannot locate the owner, and to assist 
police and sheriff. Ms. Ketchum stated she is for the increase just wants it to help the dogs. Didn’t know 
there was an hour on Sunday to look. Mr. Ousley stated he could schedule a set time for weekends. Mr. 
Ousley stated it comes down to manpower. Mr. Boose stated basically the $2 is going towards the 
operations. Have identified a need to maybe do some difference for manpower. In no way do they look at 
Erie County and say that we need to be where they are. Mr. Boose explained what they always do when 
making decisions about fees is to compare them to other counties to see where we stand. Want to be in the 
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ballpark, not out of line with other counties. Ms. Ketchum explained that at least a ¼ maybe a 1/3 of the 
article talked about Erie County. She personally doesn’t care what Erie County is doing, more worried 
about what we are doing. Mr. Boose stated that is all on how the reporter wants to put it in. Mr. Boose 
stated we are just want to make sure we can maintain the operations out there and maybe do a little 
better with the hours. Maybe hire someone for a little more than part time. The goal is to provide the best 
service they can. Mr. Wilde stated the $2 will bring in plus or minus $24,000 next year. Mr. Ousley stated 
it starts December 1st. Mr. Boose stated the issue about going out and collecting. It’s a delicate issue 
going out. Animals are special to people and it brings back tough memories when you go out and ask why 
they haven’t paid their $18. Not out there to upset people over their dogs. Mr. Ousley also explained he 
has to pay for the postage and mailers that go out. Have to pay 15% to the Auditor’s Office for a girl who 
does the ordering of the tags which is about $30,000 a year out of the budget. Mr. Ousley will speak with 
his office then determine an hour they will open for the weekend. Ms. Ketchum will stop in the Dog 
Warden’s Office later today to see what they determined.  
 
The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
 
At 9:41 a.m. Public Comment  
Carol Knapp, HCDC, reported the Secretary of State said HCDC is the land bank because they are the 
CIC and because it’s in their articles of incorporation. The Treasurer doesn’t have to file new articles. Ms. 
Knapp will revise the legislation she drafted and will send up to Mrs. Ziemba for Mr. Strickler to review. 
If that’s the case then they should be able to act quickly and get their board designated for the land bank 
activities. Mr. Boose stated everywhere he goes villages and towns are excited about the land bank.  
 
At 9:43 a.m. the Board recessed.  
 
At 9:51 a.m. the board resumed regular session.  
 
17-261 
 
IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING PUBLIC OFFICIALS BOND FOR KATHLEEN A. 
SCHAFFER HURON COUNTY TREASURER 
 
Bruce Wilde moved the adoption of the following resolution:  
  
WHEREAS, Kathleen A. Schaffer  has been elected to the office of Treasurer for a four year term 
commencing September 10, 2017 – September 9, 2021; and 
  
WHEREAS, in accordance with Section 321.02 of the Ohio Revised Code said Elected Official shall 
obtain a Public Officials Bond with the amount of said Bond to be fixed by the Board of Huron County 
Commissioners; and 
 
WHEREAS, said bond shall be approved by the Board of Huron County Commissioners; now therefore 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby fix the amount of 
Bond for the above named Public Official to be $50,000 and further the Board does approve said Bond 
which shall be filed with the Huron County Auditor and kept in his office during the term of office; 
 and further 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Terry Boose seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
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       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
 
IN THE MATTER OF TRAVEL 
Bruce Wilde moved to approve the following travel request this day. Terry Boose seconded the motion.  
The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
 
Merideth Tevenor and Jacob Brunner, JFS, going to PCSA training in Lucas County on August 24, 2017.  
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Mr. Wilde discussed his meeting with the Huron County Park District, Melissa Harvey. They meet the 2nd 
Monday of the month at 4 p.m. in their office. She has some ideas. They have a problem, can’t get grants 
because the property is not in their name. It is in the Commissioners name. Asked if it could be leased to 
them for $1 so it can be in their name so they can get grants. Mr. Boose stated he’s assuming they are still 
wanting us to maintain it. Mr. Wilde said she thought from the stage of the Shady Lane Memorial Park 
going west the Commissioner or Park owned and going to the east the Veterans own. Board does not 
think that’s correct. Mr. Boose said unless the last Commissioner did something, back when we did it, 
they just had an agreement with them. Mr. Boose asked if there was some way to check on it. There 
would have had to be a lot split done. Mr. Strickler stated he’d have to check. Mr. Wilde asked her to 
come before the board. She would like to do a splash pad there and have more concerts. They get money 
from ODOT every year and it stated to accumulate and they think they have $36,000 – $40,000. Talked a 
little about where they would have parking. They have some at the new BMV. Mr. Wilde discussed 
maybe giving them spaces at JFS and have them contribute some towards the blacktopping. Mr. Boose 
asked Mrs. Ziemba if ODOT said they couldn’t do that. Mrs. Ziemba stated that’s correct. It could not be 
for just a couple parking spaces. Mr. Boose stated we had checked this at the beginning of the year. 
Maybe if the Parks ask maybe they will get a different answer.   
 
Mr. Boose stated that it was brought to his attention that the parking lot at the fairgrounds is a park and 
that they are getting money to put in parking spaces through grants for parks. Mrs. Ziemba stated they 
received CDBG money to put in handicap parking spaces. Mr. Boose stated they do have off to the side a 
campground where they have RV’s and stuff. Could that be considered a park?  
 
Mr. Wilde stated Melissa Harvey said they have two Huron County parks. The Land Lab and the Shady 
Lane Memorial Park. Mr. Boose said both are in our name. Mr. Wilde said she told him they have the 
deed to the Land Lab parking. Mr. Wilde asked her to come in to a meeting and bring all the paperwork. 
Maybe able to help her research for grants. Master Gardner’s do work out at Shady Lane.  
 
Mr. Boose stated he will talk with someone on the Fair Board but he had two complaints of people saying 
they had handicap stickers and there was no place for them to park. Handicap was full. Their complaint 
was there was space for motorcycles up front when there was a need for more handicap. Mr. Wilde stated 
the motorcycles will not stand up in the grass with a kick stand if it’s wet. They need blacktop. Mr. Wilde 
stated they have the carts. He asked if they could follow those who have handicap parking and all the 
spaces were full, if they could follow them to help and give them a ride. He was advised that those who 
were parking have flags and if they waive them they knew they need to go help somebody. Mr. Boose 
asked if the people know that and if it was consistent. Mr. Boose stated they have a lot of parking for 
handicap. Mr. Boose will speak to a fair board member.  
 
At 10:00 am. Terry Boose opened the public hearing for New Haven Township Alley Vacation. Mr. 
Boose asked Mrs. Ziemba to state the purpose of the hearing. Mrs. Ziemba stated the purpose of the 
hearing is to vacate three alleys within the unincorporated area of New Haven Township as petitioned by 
the Board of Trustees of New Haven Township.  
 
Gary Gillen read the Engineer report. 
Mr. Gillen stated they haven’t seen the plat or survey yet. Obviously we have a sketch. Mr. Strickler 
apologized for not sending it to him. Mr. Strickler stated Mary Birch sent him the legal descriptions for 
the alleys and believes she sent the new descriptions for the new lots. Mr. Strickler stated he forgot to 
send it to Mr. Gillen to look at. Mrs. Ziemba asked for a copy for the file. Mr. Ebert handed out the legal 
descriptions. Mr. Strickler stated he would need to forward the corrected versions because these say 
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Lorain County.  
Mr. Gillen stated it is not uncommon to find these problems with alleys.  
 
Mr. Boose asked for testimony in favor of the vacation of three alleys within the unincorporated area of 
New Haven Township as petitioned by the Board of Trustees of New Haven Township. Gary Ebert stated 
he is there on behalf of the owners. This is a vacation in order for them to sell a portion of the property. 
The alleyway has been abandoned for a long time. When they went to sell the property it came up in the 
legal description that the alleyway does exist. He appreciates the accommodations. Mr. Boose called a 
second time for testimony for. Mr. Boose called a third time for testimony for. Hearing none Mr. Boose 
called for testimony against. Mr. Boose called a second time for testimony against. Mr. Boose called a 
third time for testimony against. Hearing none Mr. Boose adjourned the hearing. Presented the resolution.  
 
17-262 
 
IN THE MATTER OF VACATION OF THREE ALLEYS WITHIN THE UNINCORPORATED 
AREA OF NEW HAVEN TOWNSHIP AS PETITIONED BY THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF 
NEW HAVEN TOWNSHIP 
 
Bruce Wilde moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 
WHEREAS, a petition has been received from the New Haven Township Trustees for vacation of three 
alleys, public rights-of-ways within the unincorporated area of New Haven Township as follows:  
 

1. Approximately 16.5 feet in width, that is adjacent to lots known as permanent parcel numbers 
240280011100000 to the north and 240280011090000 to the south, the termini of the right of 
way is the lot known as permanent parcel number 240030040220000 to the west; and West Street 
to the east. This right-of-way has been abandoned and has not been used in excess of 21 years as 
a previous adjacent property owner had constructed an attached garage over said right-of-way. 

2. Approximately 33 feet in width, that is adjacent to lots known as permanent parcel numbers 
240280011080000 to the north and 240280011580000 to the south, the termini of the right of 
way is the lot known as permanent parcel number 240030040220000 to the west; and West Street 
to the east.  

3. Approximately 16.5 feet in width, that is adjacent to lots known as permanent parcel numbers 
240280011110000, 240280011100000, 240280010900000, and 240280010800000 to the east and 
240030040220000 to the west; and the northern line of lot number 240280011110000 to the north 
and the southern line of the 33-foot wide alley described in paragraph 2 above.             and 

 
WHEREAS, resolution 17-230 fixed the time and date of hearing for said vacation;                             and 
 
WHEREAS, on Tuesday, August 22, 2017 at 10:00 a.m. the Board of Huron County Commissioners 
held a public hearing for the purpose of hearing comments and receiving the report and description from 
the Huron County Engineer;                                                                                                                      and  
 
WHEREAS, the report and description were received from the County Engineer and the report stated that 
it is the recommendation of the Huron County Engineer that the three alleys within the unincorporated 
area of New Haven Township, detailed above, be vacated;                                                                       and 
 
WHEREAS, the publication of the dates, times, and purpose of the above described public hearing was 
done in accordance with Section 5553.045 of the Ohio Revised Code;                                    now therefore 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that it is in the opinion of the Board of Huron County Commissioners that it will be 
for the public convenience and welfare to vacate the three alleys within the unincorporated area of New 
Haven Township as petitioned by the Board of Trustees of New Haven Township;                    and further 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Clerk of the Board is hereby directed to send a certified copy of the 
resolution to the New Haven Township Trustees, affected property owners, the Huron County Auditor, 
and the Huron County Recorder;                             and further  
 
BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
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Revised Code. 
 
Terry Boose seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 

Aye – Terry Boose 
       Absent – Joe Hintz  
       Aye – Bruce Wilde 
 
OTHER BUSINESS Cont.  
Park discussion continued. Mr. Wilde stated Ms. Harvey said they do not have a lease for the space they 
use at the Office Building. They are in the space that was utilized by the militia. Mr. Wilde stated they 
have to have a porta pot at the Land Lab, an ADA porta pot, $175 a month. Mr. Boose stated they need to 
look at alternative places to rent. They would also like to get a grant to build a bridge to go across the 
creek.  
Mr. Boose updated on the purchase of animals at the fair for the office holders group. Apologized that the 
sign was not updated and not sure who to get to update it. Don’t think anyone is in just to get their name 
up on the board. Do it for the kids. Mr. Boose stated the way he bid was for meat chickens. Bid on four 
different sets of meat chickens. Purchased from Willard, Plymouth, Greenwich and North Fairfield. Tried 
to get them all up to $300. One only went to $275 so they went in with another buyer for $25 because 
they can’t carry money over.  
 
Mr. Sitterly stated Mr. Strickler had worked hard on the alley vacation for a long time, since May.  
 
This Thursday Mr. Boose will be attending 911 meeting, speaking to Kiwanis at the chamber, and 
presenting award at the Regional Service for Aging  
Aug 31 records commission meeting. Would like to give an update on the record storage room.  
Mr. Wilde will be at board of revisions tomorrow.  
 
Mr. Boose stated he is meeting with James, Matthew, Stephanie and Michael. Briefly filled them in on the 
meeting they want to have. James said if they put it off two weeks they could coincide it with his ride 
back into town from the west coast. Mr. Boose not sure he wants to put it off. Second there is no 
guarantee how long it will take him because of weather. Will meet with them tomorrow. Will talk about 
the issue of the house. They are ready to keep moving. Mr. Wilde stated he has a meeting set up with 
another lady who is interested in the 501c3. Mr. Boose stated the reason they called him was because on 
September 7th there is an open house at White Oaks Treatment Center in West Virginia. They would be 
happy to go down with anybody that wants to go down to see it. He especially mentioned FTMC. Mr. 
Boose asked Mr. Wilde to speak with FTMC to make sure they have a special invitation. Mr. Wilde will 
pass the information on to them. Mr. Boose stated he also wants to add student councils to the list of 
invites for the upcoming meeting. Mr. Boose will work on putting a letter together. Mr. Boose stated JFS, 
Lenora Minor, said they would probably be interested in helping putting something together.  
 
Mr. Boose gave an update on the transportation planning meeting he attended. They are reaching out to 
people to get as much information as they can. They are going to ride the buses and try to get people to 
complete surveys also going to Christie Lane and Fireland’s Recovery. Will also put it on survey monkey. 
Trying to find out what the needs are for public transportation in Huron County. The survey is already 
designed and 57 complete. They will probably be in the lobby of JFS for a ½ day and ½ day by the Job’s 
Store. They are coming up with a list of what they think are barriers for people that they need 
transportation for. Two interesting ones that came up. One where hospitals send you home or to a nursing 
home in bed and want you to go back to go to the doctors. It may be difficult for someone to get them 
there. They discussed the need for what they call an ambulate service. Added this to the list. Another 
service they are looking at is adding a family plan. Mr. Boose stated there is a company out of Nebraska, 
Liberty Mobility that does rural transportation. Reaching out to Ohio, Athen’s County is a pilot and 
Huron County is looking to be a second pilot through the DD Board. The program is basically a rural 
Uber. Don’t know the exact details of how it works. Wood County is also interested in being a pilot too. 
Maybe look at joining together. Transportation plan needs to be done by November 17th. WSOS has been 
doing a good job keeping the meetings going. They have suggested to continue meeting after the plan is 
complete either quarterly or semi-annually.   
 
Mr. Boose stated the Senate is voting today on the veto overrides. Medicaid expansion freeze will not be 
up for discussion.  
Soil & water Conservation district annual meeting and tour is Sept. 13th – RSVP all 3 



REGULAR SESSION  TUESDAY AUGUST 22, 2017  
Open checkbook disc will be Sept 26 at 11 a.m. 
Mr. Welch and Mr. Hintz did not have a chance to meet with Veterans. Mr. Boose gave Mr. Welch the 
okay to contact them to set up a meeting to go look at JFS. Mr. Wilde will go if Mr. Hintz is not available.  
Friday will be meeting with 911 to discuss hiring a 911 coordinator. They should be bringing a job 
description.  
Need to have Warren come in to the next meeting to give update on the EMA applications. 
Mr. Boose will be carpooling with Mr. Brown on Friday to go to CORSA meeting.  
 
Assistant Prosecutor report 
Mr. Strickler stated the board asked him to look into who compiles the list of delinquent property tax and 
who publishes it. Mr. Strickler stated the County Auditor complies the list after the settlement comes in 
from the tax bills. The Auditor is the one who publishes the list. Mr. Boose asked if that is the new list or 
the total list? Mr. Strickler stated it’s the total list. There is actually two lists: a delinquent tax list and a 
delinquent vacant land tax list. Mr. Boose stated in Mr. Strickler’s interpretation of that, we just finished a 
tax settlement so we should be having one come out. Mr. Strickler stated correct. Mr. Boose asked to send 
a notice to Mr. Tkach and ask him when he is doing that. Mr. Wilde stated to also ask him to please 
include all delinquents. Mr. Strickler stated it has to be done in a newspaper of general circulation and it 
has to be done either all at once or in installments provided a list is made twice during the sixty day 
period after the last tax settlement. He has 60 days to do it. Mr. Wilde stated he would like to know why 
we don’t put the ones that still haven’t paid, just doing new. Mr. Wilde stated they were put in the 
newspaper the first time they became vacant but they are not on again. Mr. Strickler said they should be 
because the list is supposed to be everybody. The list should be cumulative. Asked Mrs. Ziemba to send a 
note to Mr. Tkach that we have checked into this and want to make sure he is doing due diligence in 
getting out the delinquents and want to make sure that it’s a cumulative list. Mr. Wilde stated Ms. Shaffer 
did not believe it was. Mr. Strickler stated the way he interprets the statute is that it is to be cumulative, 
everybody that is delinquent, not just the new.    
 
Discussed starting to set up budget hearings. Will schedule them for Thursday mornings in September. 
Ask that they come in with no increase in payroll. Then the amount for a 1% increase in payroll that 
includes all their benefits. A separate list of things they would like to do that is not normally part of their 
budget. For example, equipment purchases. Budget Commission will meet Aug. 29th at 10:30.   
 
At 11:00 a.m. Bruce Wilde moved to adjourn. Terry Boose seconded. The meeting stood adjourned.  
 
IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 
The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions 
taken by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on August 22, 2017.                
 
IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 
 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 
meeting was adjourned at 11:00 a. m.    
 

                          
Terry Boose 

 
                      Absent     

Joe Hintz 
 

                            
Bruce Wilde 

ATTEST 
 

                                                                         
Clerk to the Board 


